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Community Events

Birthdays & Anniversaries

Recipe

Guess the item competition

On Friday 27th June, a group of local women participated in a Chainsaw Safety Course through the Dargo
Community House and generously funded by the Australian Red Cross. It was a highly successful day,
with participants walking away with new skills, increased confidence, and a sense of accomplishment.

Dargo experienced a significant weather event on Wednesday 2nd and Thursday 3rd July, with some
areas reporting up to 120mm of rainfall. With the ground already saturated, this led to considerable
flooding, particularly along the main street, where a few houses were affected.

The school building will be closed to the public from Monday 18th to Friday 29th August while interior
painting works are carried out. We apologise for any inconvenience this may cause and appreciate your
understanding—once complete, the space will look fantastic!

Just a reminder that Bush Bulletin subscriptions are now due. A copy of the subscription form is included
in this edition.

The Elusive Black Panther - sightings in Victoria

Chainsaw Safety Workshop Empowers Local Women

Dargo’s Catholic School- 1895 to 1912 



If you, or someone you know would like to
advertise in this community newsletter,

please contact the Dargo Community House
on                  

Ph: 5140 1333 or Mobile: 0488 035 133
Email: dargoch3862@gmail.com for more

information
 

Got a joke, or something interesting
you’d like to share with other      

readers? 
Please send it in to us at

dargoch3862@gmail.com
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DARGO COMMUNITY HOUSE

COMMUNITY EVENTS

DARGO HOTEL

DARGO RIVER INN

Every Tuesday @ 10.30am  - Jigsaw Puzzles

Every Wednesday  @ 10am - Chair Yoga

Every Friday Night Happy Hour - 5pm - 6pm

Soup & Roll Day

The Community House is hosting Soup &
Roll days every fortnight on a Thursday

11am - 1pm

We invite you to join us for a delicious cup
of soup and a fresh bread roll. Most

importantly, come in and join us for a
friendly chat. 

Hope to see you there.

Dates:  August - 7  & 21  th st

                 

We kindly ask for a gold coin donation to
help us continue running events like this.

Friday 25th July - Wheel - Catholic Church 

Sunday 27  July  - Crazy Wheel - Muscular
Dystrophy

th

Tuesday Nights - Pizza night 
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Friday 1st Aug - Wheel - Landcare 

Thursday 7  August @ 11am - 1pm  - Soup & Roll Dayth

Wednesday 13  August @ 9.30am - Rural Minds
Workshop

th

Monday 18  - Friday 29  August - School Building
closed for painting

th th

Thursday 21st August @ 11am - 1pm  - Soup & Roll
Day (in the office building)

Friday 8th Aug - Wheel - Museum 

Friday 15th Aug - Wheel - Flanno for a Farmer 
Day Fundraiser 

Friday 22nd Aug - Wheel - Bush Nursing Centre 

Friday 29th Aug - Wheel - TV Management Group 

Dargo River Inn Closed from Friday 1  st

August re-opening on Friday 29  Augustth

DARGO BUSH NURSING CENTRE

Friday 15  August - Podiatristth

(Bookings Required!)
 

We are giving out some prizes for those
wearing their best flanno’s(we will also have

some special fundraiser ones for sale), as well
as the regular wheel. If you are interested:

https://www.flannoforafarmer.com.au/helen-
halls-team this is a fundraiser for Farm Angels.
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CHAIR YOGA
It’s time to get motivated!!

Chair Yoga every Wednesday
at 10am.

Come along and have a go, we
hope to see you there!

Contact: Tracey 5140 1333 or 0488 035 133
Email: dargoch3862@gmail.com

Community Library

Jigsaw Puzzle Group

The Dargo Community House offers a wide selection of
books and DVDs available for free hire.

Library is open Wednesday to Friday
9am to 4pm.

Library is available to everyone in the community.

Come along and join in on Tuesday mornings from
10:30am onwards and take part in jigsaw puzzle fun

with the ladies.

Everyone is welcome!

August

July

Calling All Photographers – Dargo
2026 Calendar

We are putting together another local 
calendar for 2026 and would love your photo
contributions!
To ensure the best quality, please submit your
images in JPEG format, with high resolution
and landscape orientation.
Submission deadline: 30th September 2025
Photos will be displayed for the community to
vote on their favourites—location to be
confirmed.
Please email your submissions to Tracey at
dargoch3862@gmail.com
 Images should feature Dargo and the
surrounding areas.
We can't wait to see your amazing shots!
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27th      Abbie Websdale
               Kim Sturgeon
28th      Lee Viktorin
               Emile Theodorou
30th      Jackie Abrehart
31st       Cooper Granville

August

1st         Fred Tay
               Dylan Radford
               Joan Traill (Sale)
2nd        Anastassia Campbell
8th         Sarah Carr
10th       Carole Driscoll
11th       Joan Traill (Waterford)
13th       Beth Pogson
14th       Murray Websdale
17th        Sheryl Mulvey
19th       John Kane
21st        Diane Guy
                Rita McMahon
                Brian Welsh
                Levi McWaters
22nd      John Tidey

19th       Bill & Rosalie Campbell
20th       Phil & Sue O’Brien
21st        David & Diane Guy

We kindly ask for a gold coin donation to
help us continue running events like this.



Black panther sightings in Victoria, Australia, have been reported for decades, particularly in rural
and forested areas. While no conclusive evidence has confirmed the existence of such large black
cats, numerous eyewitness accounts and occasional photographs or videos continue to fuel
speculation and intrigue.
 

Recent Sightings and Reports
Mitta Valley (2021): A woman driving near Mt Beauty reported seeing a large black feline with a tail
about a meter long. She described it as "as tall as our kitchen bench" and noted that it darted across
a remote dirt road before disappearing into the bush.  This sighting added to the lore of the so-
called "Mitta panther."

Ballarat (2024): A video surfaced showing a large black animal running through a field near Ballarat.
The footage sparked debate online, with some viewers suggesting it depicted a black panther, while
others believed it was an oversized feral cat. 

Great Ocean Road (2025): A tourist claimed to have filmed a large black cat near the Great Ocean
Road. She described the animal as having a "classical slimline body and long tail with a flick-up at
the end," estimating its height at up to 70 cm. 

Notable Regions with Frequent Sightings
Otway Ranges: This area has a long history of black panther reports, dating back to the 1960s. In
2019, brothers Royce and Ben Chaffey claimed to have captured video evidence of a large black cat
in the region. 

Grampians National Park: Known for the "Grampians Puma" legend, this region has been the subject
of numerous accounts of large black feline sightings. 

Gippsland: The "Gippsland Panther" is another local legend, with residents reporting encounters
with large, sleek black cats in the area. 
 
Yarra Ranges and Dandenong Ranges: These regions are considered hotspots for big cat activity.
Vaughan King, a former big cat keeper and researcher, stated that a black panther could "100 per
cent" thrive in the Dandenong Ranges due to the dense bushland and ample prey. 
 

Expert Opinions and Investigations
Despite the numerous reports, experts remain skeptical about the existence of black panthers in
Victoria. A 2012 inquiry suggested that many sightings were likely misidentifications of large feral
cats. In 2003, a New South Wales State Government inquiry found it "more likely than not" that a
colony of big cats existed in the wilderness outside of Sydney, which borders Victoria. 

Simon Townsend, a researcher at Big Cats Victoria, expressed doubts about the legitimacy of some
viral videos, stating that certain footage did not resemble a black leopard. 

 

The Elusive Black Panther -
sightings in Victoria
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Cultural Impact
The legend of black panthers in Victoria has become a part of local folklore, inspiring
documentaries, news segments, and online communities dedicated to tracking sightings. While
definitive proof remains elusive, the continued reports and public interest ensure that the mystery
endures. 

For those interested in exploring this topic further, the Facebook group "Black Panther Sightings in
Victoria" serves as a platform for sharing experiences and information related to these enigmatic
creatures.

Theories Behind Black Panther Sightings in Australia
Military Mascots from World War II: One prevalent theory suggests that American servicemen
stationed in Australia during World War II brought exotic big cats, such as pumas or leopards, as
mascots. It's believed that some of these animals were released into the wild, either intentionally or
accidentally, leading to subsequent sightings. 

Escaped Circus or Zoo Animals: Another explanation posits that big cats escaped from traveling
circuses or private zoos, especially during the 19th and early 20th centuries. These escapees could
have established breeding populations in remote areas.
 
Exotic Pet Releases: Some theories suggest that individuals who kept big cats as exotic pets might
have released them into the wild, either due to the challenges of care or legal restrictions. 

A reported black panther sighting in the Blue
Mountains, west of Sydney. The stationing of
US troops in Australia during WWII lines up
with some of the sightings of big cats in the
country.

A Victorian prospector has
captured compelling footage of
what appears to be a large black
cat bounding across Ballarat
plains

A photo of a large, sleek black cat in
South-West Victoria has reignited
theories that panthers roam the
Australian wilderness. (Great Ocean
Road)

A ‘big cat’ spotted in the Blue Mountains. 
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Dargo’s Catholic School- 1895 to 1912 

The local paper commented “The Dargo Week is becoming an annual institution
which is famous throughout Gippsland …….the annual Catholic Ball attracts
visitors from all parts of Gippsland.” 

Dargo Catholic School, 1901. Mrs. McCarthy and students. 

Dargo had a very large Catholic community. In 1883 the Bairnsdale Parish was 
established and Fr. Patrick O’Donoghue was the first parish priest. “The 
Advocate” carried an advertisement seeking a “certified female teacher” for a 
Catholic School in Dargo. Under the care of lay teachers it remained open until 
1912. Names of teachers still recorded include Miss Baille of Ballarat (appointed 
by Fr. Hoyne, 1896); Miss Cullinan, 1897; Miss Mary McCarthy, 1901; and Miss 
McSweeney, 1904 In 1884, a school building was built next to St. Patrick’s Church.

In 1888, a 
teacher’s residence was built with material conveyed from Bairnsdale and 
donated local labour. Besides seeking subscriptions to fund the church, school, 

school teacher and other parish 
necessities, the main source of funds 
came from a series of annual social 
activities that occurred in “Dargo 
Week”. 
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This information has been mainly gathered from “A Journey of Faith” – “A 
History of Catholic Education in Gippsland 1850 - 1981”. 

Such social success ensured financial success, money solely required to keep the
school open now that the State’s purse no longer provided support from the tax
pool. By 1897 attendances at the state school had become so small it had to be
closed altogether. The church and state school lack of choice had been
reversed. Mr. Park, the Education Department’s Inspector, visited Dargo and
after a house-to-house canvass, was unable to discover the 13 school-age
children required to re-open the school. The state school re-opened in 1898,
this brought renewed pressure on the Catholic school numbers. Bishop Corbett’s
Confirmation visit to Dargo coincided with this concern. He readily joined the
enrolment battle, preaching what the press called “a very strong sermon on the
necessity of parents educating their children in accordance with the teaching of
the Church. He stressed the sinfulness of Catholic parents who failed to send
their children to a Catholic school where one existed. His Lordship’s homily had
the desired effect. The next day, Catholic children attending the state school
returned to the fold. But not enough to close the state school. The Catholic
school closed in 1912. 
From the Omeo Mining and Standard Gazette. January 12th, 1909 (a shortened version)
DARGO ROMAN CATHOLIC1 SCHOOL CONCERT 1908
Tho annual concert; and distribution of prizes in connection with the Roman
Catholic School, .Dargo, took place in the Mechanics’ Hall on Friday, December 18.
Taking into consideration the number of children taking} part in all only 21—and the
difficulty of procuring accessories in the shape of fancy costumes, scenery, etc-, in this way-
back valley of the hills, it may be said that the concert' compared favourably with any similar
function in Victoria. The concert was thoroughly appreciated and enjoyed by a large
audience, among whom was the Rev.Father O'Brien, of Omeo. 

An operetta, Inspector for an Hour, was next given, and showed that there are many sweet 
singers among the children, notably, Elsie Cahill and Alick Hurley, whose singing gave great 
pleasure. The cast of the operetta was as follows :—Miss Pointer,(schoolmistress), Elsie 
Cahill; Major Twig (inspector) Arthur Boyce ; Servant to the Major, Martin Coloe; Truant 
Officer, Alick Hurley. The song, God Save Ireland, played and sung by Nellie Gray and the 
children, was a pleasing item, as was also, The Rataplan -Chorus, given as a march with 
small Australian and British flags. 
Final, God Save the King. 
The prizes were presented to the children by the Rev. Father O'Brien, who congratulated 
them on the very nice concert they had given and wished them all a Merry Christmas. 
The concert was followed by a juvenile dance. This, of course, gave more delight to the 
children than all that had gone before. 
After being regaled with refreshments, fruit and lollies, kindly provided by the parents, the 
children returned to their home well satisfied with the Speech Day of 1908. 
—Gippsland Mercury. 

Dargo’s Catholic School- 1895 to 1912 Continued 
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On Friday 27th June, a group of local women took part in a Chainsaw Safety Course hosted by the Dargo
Community House and proudly funded by the Australian Red Cross. The course was delivered by Kelvin
from STAR Training, who provided an enjoyable and informative session focused on safe and effective
chainsaw use. 

The day was a great success, with participants gaining valuable skills and confidence.

We would like to extend our heartfelt thanks to the Australian Red Cross for their generous support in
funding the workshop for our local women. A special thank you to Emile and Emily Theodorou for kindly
providing the venue for the practical component of the training. And a big shout-out to Phil and George
for cooking up a delicious BBQ lunch – great job, guys!

Chainsaw Safety Workshop Empowers Local Women
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Dargo Community House 
Subscription to the Dargo Bush Bulletin 

SUBSCRIPTION 
Please tick 

⃝ Email - $30
⃝ Pick-up - $35
⃝ Post - $50

PAYMENT METHOD 
Please tick 

1 July 2025 – 30 June 2026

All subscriptions MUST be accompanied by this COMPLETED form. 
Post or deliver to 137 Lind Ave, Dargo Vic 3862 or email to: dargoch3862@gmail.com 
NAME/s:
 ADDRESS:
 EMAIL:

 PHONE: (HOME/MOBILE) 
YES/NO

⃝ Cash
⃝ Cheque
⃝ Bank Transfer 
$ 

If you wish to have Birthdays and/or Anniversary dates published in the Bush Bulletin, please enter
details in the table below: (If there is not enough space please attach a separate sheet) 

NAME/S 

ANNIVERSARY NAMES DATE 

Please note: Your subscription to the Dargo Bush Bulletin does NOT include a membership to the
Dargo Bush Nursing Centre. 

(Please circle YES or NO to have
your numbers included in the local
phone book)

Payment Methods: 
Cash or Eftpos
Cheque - Payable to Dargo Community House
Bank Transfer to: Dargo Community House 

BSB: 063 501
Acct No: 1052 2133
Ref: Your surname 

 
Please print your name here: ____________________________________________________________ 

Signature: _____________________________________ Date: _________________________ 

 

Donation $ Total Payment 

Date
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Dargo Community House
Wednesday August 13th

9:30am morning tea for 10:00am start
Lunch supplied 

Bairnsdale Neighbourhood House Bairnsdale Agricultural Services

Please contact Tracey Bower 0488 035 133 
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Dargo & District Angling Club
New Sign on Display

Dargo Angling Club is proud of its latest initiative - the large new sign in David Scott’s driveway.
The sign has provision for updates of coming events and has the potential to attract new members.

The Dargo Angling Club wish to acknowledge the following:-

1.  Mick Pleydell - Maffra Sheetmetal Works 
        Not only did Mick build an excellent main frame, but it was donated - Free!
   2.  David Scott - David did not hesitate to give access for the sign to help us.
   3.  Signline Bairnsdale - Haydn and the team followed our design to the letter & then provided a 
         discounted price.
   4.  To our Major Sponsors - Dargo Hotel, Dargo Store & Dargo River Inn whose financial support has
         provided more opportunity for the club to expand its presence.
   5.  And the volunteers who made the project easy.

                                                                    Big Thank You to All!
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Community Bank Maffra & District News

Making good things happen.

Since the branch opened 10 years ago, over $1million has been put back into the community 
through grants and sponsorships. This is possible through your support. We will be 
announcing the next grant recipients in early August, so stay turned to our social media 
page. 
Call into the branch for all your banking needs. The branch is open 5 days a week and our 
friendly staff are there to help. This month we welcome Reece our new staff member. Pop in 
and say hello. 
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Willow Herbstreit holds up
her first bass

Relaxing on the tailgate.....
Olivia Simpson

Harper Herbstreit
Willow Herbstreit

Stella Simpson

At the weigh in Willow
Herbstreit Nothing biting today boys

Rex Blackmore showed
the way with 2 nice
trout...one of which won
heaviest trout.
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RECIPE
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Creamy Garlic Prawn Pasta

Pasta tossed with a garlic infused creamy sauce and plump, juicy prawns!
(Shrimp) This pasta version of Creamy Garlic Prawns is a quick meal you'll

get on the table in 20 minutes, this is luscious but it's not too rich. The key is
to emulsify the sauce (i.e. thicken it) by tossing the pasta in the sauce just

before serving – this is the proper Italian way to make pasta.
Serves 3 very hungry people or 4 normal servings.
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The teacher asked little Johnny if he knew his numbers.
“Yes,” he said. “My dad taught me.”

“Good. So what comes after eight?”
“Nine,” answered Johnny.

“And what comes after nine?”
“Ten.”

“And what comes after ten?”
“The jack.”

A man rubs a magic lamp, and a genie appears.
“You get one wish,” says the genie.

The man replies, “I’m scared of flying and boats. I wish for a bridge from California to
Hawaii so I can drive there.”

The genie rolls his eyes. “Do you have any idea what you’re asking? That’s thousands of
miles, structural engineering beyond belief… Wish for something else.”

The man nods and says, “Alright… then I wish to see the Epstein client list.”
The genie swallows hard… “Two lanes or four on that bridge?”

A teacher and his engineering students were given free plane tickets to go on a field trip.
Once everyone boarded, the captain announced, “This plane was built entirely by the students on board.”

Immediately, all the students sprinted off the aircraft in panic—except the teacher. The captain asked, “Why
didn’t you run?”

The teacher calmly replied, “I know my students very well. This plane wouldn’t even start.”

The cop said, “We arrested this man beating the living daylights out of some poor guy for no reason at all.
What should we charge him with?”

Desk sergeant answered, “Impersonating a police officer.”

“What’s your name, boy?” Cop asked the young man.
“P-p-p-pet-pet-Peter, Sir,” he replied.

“Do you have a stutter?” asked the cop kindly.
He answered, “No sir, my dad has a stutter but the guy who filled out my Birth Certificate was an idiot.”

The Angel of Death said, “I’ve come for you.”
The man replied, “Why? I’m fine, I’m happy, I’m healthy!”

The angel said, “You left your phone at home without locking it, and your wife found it.”
Man gasped, “Alright then… let’s go.”



"Guess the Item" Competition – Win a Prize!

Think you’ve got a sharp eye? Here’s your chance to show off your skills and win a great prize!

How to Participate:
Take a close look at the mystery item pictured below.

Guess what the item is!
Submit your answer to Tracey via email at dargoch3862@gmail.com or by phone on

5140 1333 or 0488 035 133.

The First Correct Answer Wins!
Don’t miss out – the winner will be announced in next month’s bulletin! 

If no winner another clue will be supplied until item is revealed.
Good luck, and happy guessing!

Terms and conditions apply. One entry per person per month.
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 Quiz

This competition is proudly sponsored by Bunnings
Warehouse - Bairnsdale

Clue: You may find me laying around
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No winner from last month. 

2nd Clue: I shed annually  

Message from the Dargo TV Management Group

For those who receive their TV signal from the Mt Thompson TV Tower, we are pleased to let you know
the tower is now fully operational. All equipment has been replaced with new, modern components,

and a few updates have been made to bring the system in line with current standards.

While you may already be receiving channels without issue, for the best reception, please ensure your
antenna is pointed in the same direction as shown in the image below.

An antenna technician will be in town in the next couple of weeks to assist some locals. If you would like
to book him (at your own expense) to adjust your antenna or address any other reception issues, please

contact Tracey on 0416 157 846 to arrange a time.
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Last month’s solutions

Crossword Solution from 27th June Sudoku Solution from 27th June

SUDOKU

Results of this Sudoku puzzle will be in next
month’s edition of the bulletin

Dargo Bush Bulletin Friday 25th July 2025



CROSSWORD
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BUILDING

Deposit                                         $ 100.00
This is refunded when hall is returned in a clean state

FULL DAY HIRE OF HALL         $ 120.00
(Excluding Kitchen & Meeting Room) 24 HRS 

HALF DAY HIRE OF HALL         $ 60.00
(Excluding Kitchen & Meeting Room) <6 HRS 

KITCHEN HIRE ONLY                 $ 30.00

MEETING ROOM HIRE ONLY  $ 30.00

MEETING ROOM HIRE ONLY $ 20.00
(Local Comm Groups/Com) 

Contact Us
Email:

 Dargopublichall@outlook.com
President

 Name: Emily Theodorou
 Phone: 0417 747 937

Secretary:
 Name: Meg Traill

 Phone: 0429 583 196
Treasurer:
Name: TBC

  
Catering available on request.

Eg: Spit roast, BBQ food, finger food,
sandwiches and cakes.

Rates Vary

 

Please contact one of our committee
 members for further information.

TRESTLE TABLE HIRE                $ 10.00 ea 
CHAIR HIRE                                  $ 2.00 ea 
PEWS                                              $ 5.00 ea 
FULL SIZE SPIT                            $ 80.00
 *Gas bottle not supplied
 **Deposit                                     $ 20.00 
BAIN MARIE                                  $ 25.00
*Deposit                                        $ 15.00 
Rubbish removal                        $ 20.00 Per wheelie bin
                                                

DARGO HALL HIRE RATES 
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Your Local Qualified Pest Controller making your home safe and sound .
Specialising in Spiders, Flies, Mozzies, Fleas, termites, mice & rats. 

Phone or email Scott on:
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Advertise Here

If you, or someone you know would like to advertise
in this community newsletter, please contact the

Dargo Community House on                  
Ph: 5140 1333 or Mobile: 0488 035 133

Email: dargoch3862@gmail.com for more
information

 

Dargo Bush Bulletin
Advertising Fees

Page Size Price

                                           
1/4 Page                              $10.00
1/2 Page                             $15.00
Full Page                             $25.00

Business Card                   $5.00    

Local Community Groups receive 
the first 2 pages free of charge

per edition

Dargo Tip Times

Wednesdays  1pm - 4pm
Saturdays  1pm - 5pm
Sundays  10am - 3pm
Public Holidays  10am - 3pm
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